Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

27th July 2011

MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET 
ANNUAL COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 27 JULY 2011 AT 7.30 PM.

Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  G. Walker: B. Williams  


                           
B Foster:  J.Huntman:
Officer:
                           
Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk                                                

Members of the Public:    
9 members of the public

	81/11
	Apologies for absence – Councillor Debra Ward 


	82/11
	Declarations of personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 (Sl.2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2)
None


	83/11
(i)

	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 

Note: The Council will firstly hear from Councillors with prejudicial interest who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence. Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others. After close of the public participation session, any member having left due to Section 12(2) may re-join the Council. When the Council starts to discuss any item on the agenda, where a member has an interest, the member with that interest must have regard to the Code of Conduct and make the necessary disclosure and where appropriate leave the meeting. 
Residents attending the meeting stated that Grange Road and Osborne Road did not receive information about new recycling collections. Parish Clerk to contact Basildon Borough Council recycling officer. 


	(ii)
	A resident in Westlake Avenue reported that trees were overhanging her property from Westlake Park but despite contacting Basildon Council several times they had received no response. The Parish Clerk to make contact , with Basildon Council Parks and Countryside department on behalf of the resident.  

	(iii) 
	Residents asked for information on land in Burnt Mills Road which appeared to have been cleared. The Chair informed the land owner had cleared the area to use as a paddock for horses and that the hedges had been cut away and perimeter fenced to enable the paddock to be seen clearly from the road.  

	(iv) 
	The Council noted residents concerns regarding the A127 slip road at the junction with Pound Lane. Concerns regarding indiscriminate parking adjacent to the slip road, causing an obstruction. The need for warning signs to be erected was suggested. Residents also ask what was happening about resurfacing the road as reported by Essex County Council. Clerk to raise the concerns with Essex County Council Localism Team. 

	84/11
	Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 22nd June 2011 - Council to agree minutes of previous meeting. 
The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as an accurate record and signed by the Chair. 

	85/11
	Clerks Report – Clerk to update on Council business since the meeting held on 22nd June 2011.



	85/11/1


	REPORT BACK FROM PREVIOUS MEETING ON ISSUES RAISED: 

71/11 Overgrown footpath – Email received from a resident informing that the path is now clear. 

74/11 Notice of Audit inspection posted on the Benbow Club external and internal noticeboard, in local convenience store and Council website and can be viewed by residents via the Clerk. 

75/11 Councillor vacancy – notice on the Parish website, Benbow Club noticeboard and an article to be included in the summer edition of the Parish newsletter.  

 76/11 Dog bins- spoke to BBC and received confirmation by email. BBC will only replace existing dog bins. Will not supply any new ones.  If the council supply there may be a cost to the Council empty. Parish Clerk to request repair or replacement to damaged bin in Westlake Park 

76/11 Large ‘Welcome to the Parish’ signs – Email sent to Essex county council and a reply as yet to be received. 

Notice boards: Councillor Huntman provided some examples and quotations. A decision on the style of and type will be agreed at the August Council meeting. 

	85/11/2


	CORRESPONDENCE:

· Essex County Council Road Closure due to Sadlers Farm Junction works. 
· Macmillan Coffee morning Friday 30th Septmeber 

· Various notifications from Essex Association of Local Councils (EALC) regarding meetings and Awards for Parish Councils. It was AGREED that Parish Council would enter the Community Award category. Closing date 12th September 2011. 

· Email from Suffolk Association of Local Councils regarding new planning guidance to major developers urging them as a matter of planning procedure (i) to attend meetings to answer questions on any large planning application and (ii) to provide the resources to assess the applications (which are sometimes 1000 pages long) Councillors confirmed their support for the action and Clerk to send an email to the Suffolk Association with a request to be kept informed. 

· Refund in sum of 322.50 from EALC in respect of Clerk undertaking and completing CILCA course. 
· Various Minutes and Agenda notifications for ABLC and BBC available for inspection

	85/11/3
(i)

(ii)


	Basildon Borough Council Planning decision notices: 

APPLICATIONS GRANTED:  

i. Beony , Osborne Road – subject to conditions

ii. 203 Pound Lane

iii. 22 Bowers Court Drive

iv. Winifred Cottage, Windsor Road, subject to conditions- Conditions regarding visual amenities. 

v. 2 Westlake Avenue

vi. 14 Una Road
vii. 10 Alpha Close

Applications refused:  

The Old Rectory, School Lane, Bowers Gifford. 


	85/11/4
	Financial report: 

Balance as at 22 June 2011    =   £12,886.9
Incoming:  


     =
£560.00

Outgoing: 


     =
£703.71
Balance as at 19 July 2011     =  £12,743.22

	86/11

	Report back on Association of Basildon Local Councils meeting held on 21st July 2011.

Councillor Smillie gave a brief update to members regarding the ABLC meeting held on 21st July 2011. He informed that Clive Simpson, BBC Planning Manager, had given a presentation on planning issues. 
The matter of Parish Council’s not receiving hard copies of planning applications was raised and a request was made by ABLC for BBC to revise their procedures and provide each Parish council with a hard copy of each planning application, relevant to their Parish Council area. Currently some Parish Councils’ do not receive hard copies and this causes difficulties. 
Councillor Smillie advised members that BBC Standards Committee was due to cease to exist from April 2012.
Councillor David McPherson is the planning contact on the ABLC group and Councillor Foster is representative contact for the Parish Council.



	87/11
	Update on Flood Prevention initiative for Osborne Road properties: To brief Councillors on discussions with Essex County Council and residents.

Councillors Foster and Williams met with Nick Humfrey and Lucy Gosling, Essex County Council Flood Prevention Officers, on 13th July together with residents of Osborne Road whose properties had been affected internally, over the previous ten years, with flooding. Following a successful bid for funding a grant of £17,000 had been received from the Environmental Agency to implement measures to prevent further flooding damage to properties. Four properties in Osborne Road would benefit from the grant. 

Flood Prevention Officers also confirmed they would investigate concerns raised regarding the cause of flooding in Pound Lane and other low lying areas.   

	88/11
	To review and comment on Planning Applications under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended)

	(i)


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 
11/00531/FULL

To demolish existing dwelling and erection of a new three bedroom bungalow - Birchtree Cottage, Windsor Road, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet

No objection raised


	(ii) 


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00625/FULL

Proposal to erect stables & amenity building together with 1.2m high picket fence, gravel hard standing and access from Grange Road - Land To The Rear Of 287, Pound Lane, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet
Application withdrawn


	(iii)


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00631/FULL

Re-positioning of existing children’s enclosed play area with associated new play apparatus - The Gun Public House, London Road ,Pitsea, Basildon
No objection to application


	(iv)


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00700/FULL

Single storey rear extension - 10 Ilfracombe Avenue, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet. 
No objection to application.


	(v) 


	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00716/FULL

Single storey rear extension - 37 Highlands Road, Bowers Gifford, North Benfleet Essex
No objection to application.


	(vi)

	TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 - APPLICATION NO: 11/00711/FULL

Convert roof from hip to gable, installation of rear dormer; and single storey rear extension - 84 Pound Lane Bowers Gifford North Benfleet Essex

No objection to application.  


	89/11
	Celebrations for Queen Elizabeth II Diamond Jubilee 2012 : 

To agree date of Parish Fete 2012 and discuss proposals for Parish Councils to join in national celebrations to celebrate the event and to apply for funding for projects via SITA Trust Queen Elizabeth II Fields Fund.
All present AGREED that Monday 4th June 2012 would be the most appropriate day for the Parish Fete to celebrate the Diamond Jubilee. 

Councillor Walker confirmed he would put together a bid for a grant from the Queen Elizabeth Fields Fund and report back to the Parish Council with the draft. 


	90/11
	Westlake Park project: To inform Councillors on progress.    
The Clerk advised that due to the size of the bid for Westlake Park Veola/Cleanaway Trust were unable to consider it at the July trustees meeting because of insufficient funds available. The bid would be presented to the next trustees meeting in October but the Council had been asked by the Trust to revise their estimated costs. The Parish Clerk was asked to make these adjustments and resubmit the costs to the Trust before the October meeting. 

	91/11
	Bowers Bugle newsletter: To discuss the proposed summer edition of newsletter.
Councillor Smillie presented a draft to the meeting and the Clerk to work on the remaining articles in the newsletter whilst Councillor Smillie was away on holiday. Councillor Walker to proof the document.  

	92/11
	Date of next meeting: 24th August 2011 at 7.30 p.m at The Benbow Club.
The meeting closed at 9.00 p.m. 
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